
It’s good to be the king
But a prince ain’t bad either.  First rehearsal after the read
through.  It is interesesting how everyone is getting into
their  characters.   We  have  a  good  cast,  and  we  already
developing some very intresting personallities.  Should be a
lot of fun.   

I have some verly good lines and good interaction with the
other actors.  As with all my acting experiences, I hope to
learn something in this stage experience.  With the actors on
stage and the directors out in front, I’m sure it will happen
again.

Now just a bit of trivia, while the line “It’s good to be the
king” is not said exactly in this play, the sentiment is
there.  This line was said often in a couple of Mel Brooks’
movies and one of his stage plays.  Extra point for any who
can name all three and another movie that used the line.

Now  THAT  Is  One  HORRIBLE
Stage Manager
Wow – what happened here?  Due to a props department mix-up,
an actor was doing a suicide scene with a real knife instead
of a fake one.  Luckily, he wasn’t killed, but this qualifies
as a bit more than a simple mistake, wouldn’t you say? 
Perhaps  I’ll  think  twice  about  offering  to  stage  manage
anything in the future – apparently there’s a lot at stake. 
And for you actors who read this, how much trust do you have
in your props people?  And how much will you trust them after
reading something like this?
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From Time.com
by Adam Smith
Try this for an Agatha Christie plotline: performing on stage
inside  Vienna’s  Burgtheater,  one  of  Europe’s  oldest  and
grandest,  an  actor  takes  a  knife  to  his  throat  in  his
character’s desperate attempt at suicide. As audience applause
fills the opulent theater, blood pours from the actor’s neck.
But something’s not right. Buckling and staggering his way off
stage, the actor collapses to the floor. That’s because the
knife, and the harm that it’s done, are both tragically real.
Unfortunately for Daniel Hoevels, a 30-year-old actor from
Hamburg, those pages from a murder-mystery came to life last
Saturday night during a performance at the Burgtheater of Mary
Stuart, Friedrich Schiller’s play about the wretched life of
Mary  Queen  of  Scots.  Rushed  to  the  nearby  Lorenz  Bohler
hospital  having  sliced  through  skin  and  fat  tissue  but
thankfully  not  his  main  artery,  Hoevels  was  fortunate  to
survive. “Just a little deeper,” said Wolfgang Lenz, a doctor
who treated him, “and he would have been drowning in his own
blood.”
The police investigation into the calamity points more to a
foul-up  than  foul  play.  Viennese  police  say  they’re  not
probing the possibility of attempted murder; press reports had
speculated a “jealous rival” could have had a hand in Hoevels’
injury.  Instead,  investigators  are  focusing  on  possible
negligence  within  the  props  department  of  Hoevels’  Thalia
Theater ensemble. According to local media, the company picked
up the knife in Vienna to replace one brought from their
Hamburg  base  that  was  then  found  to  be  defective.  One
possibility: that props staff forgot to blunt that new blade,
which, police say, still had the price tag on it.
Hoevels himself seems to have put the snafu behind him. “I am
now absolutely fine again,” he told local media, “but I will
always for the rest of my working life have a strange feeling
about this scene.” After reprising the role Sunday, albeit
with neck bandaged, Hoevels headed back to Hamburg Monday in
preparation for his role in Goethe’s The Sorrows of Young



Werther.  In  that  play,  the  long-suffering  title  character
winds up shooting himself in the head. Someone might want to
double-check the gun.

Busy busy
With a new school year comes not just employment but things
going on at my church as well.  Okay, I haven’t been that
busy, but compared to just a week ago it seems like it.  Also,
I have been catching up on my internet reading since I was
down for much of last week.  It still goes down daily, but
they tell me I have a perfect connection and it must be the
work they’re doing in the area.  I can only hope it goes away
after awhile proving them right, otherwise I’ll be stuck since
they’ll never find anything with my “perfect” connection.

Monday I took a half-day job, but when I got there I found out
the secretary put a teacher’s request in for the wrong day. 
They then proceeded to remove the assignment from my job list
so I can only hope I’ll get some sort of compensation for it,
but if not I least I can have the satisfaction of working only
four periods today and getting a full day’s pay for it (the
norm for middle school is six periods).  The teacher came in
to work and decided he was too ill to work so I picked up the
late assignment.  I did not work first period as a result. 
Then I found out the teacher only has five periods, helping
out in the office a 6th period.  That is not normal and they
didn’t have me do it, though I did ask about it.  To top it
off, the teacher has a student teacher so he did most of the
work.  Cool.

Yesterday was an easy day too, though when I got there I was a
little  concerned  as  the  teacher  didn’t  leave  any  lesson
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plans.  Fortunately I only had to teach one class.  The rest
were either co-teach classes (you know what that means- the
other teacher does the teaching an I help as an assistant) or
resource/study hall.  As it turned out the one class they were
just working out of a packet, so I just taught the next page
of the packet and had them start their homework in class.  Of
course when I got home I found an email outlining the plans-
apparently the system allows for a teacher to upload the plans
to the sub-system and have them emailed to the sub.  Having
never had this happen before, I never realized it could do
this so I never bothered to check my email before heading to
work.  Fortunately for me I had pretty much followed the plans
without realizing it! Whew…

Besides work I had my usual small group Monday night and
tonight I had rehearsals for both children’s drama, which
starts  up  again  this  weekend,  and  choir.   Since  they
overlapped, I had to miss a little bit of each.  I just wish
it hadn’t been the first rehearsal as that is one that people
shouldn’t miss, even in part.  Well, that’s how it goes I
guess.  I have two more choir rehearsals next week and will
have to miss small group as a result but they understand about
that- it only happens a few times a year.  I’ll just have to
make sure they are set on song lyrics as that’s kind of my
job- I usually set up a couple of powerpoints and bring my
computer in.  That’s one of the nice things about this new
computer.  I guess I will just have to print something up and
drop them off- I’ll be in the same building after all. 
Someone else provides the music by the way in case you’re
wondering.  My small group starts off each week with a couple
of worship songs.

Well, that’s it for now.  Time to get ready for some sleep. 
It’s going to be another early day tomorrow.



I thought I was done…
One more post about Little Women.

We left a good portion of ‘stuff’ on stage after the Little
Women tear down.  It belonged to various people and places
that the director, and set designer knew.   They came back
this  morning  to  load  up  a  truck  with  these  items.   I
volunteered  to help move it.

After figuring out how to get the various large pieces out the
door, and moving all the small stuff into the truck the job
was finished in under 1/2 hour.  The director of the next show
(The  Phantom  Tollbooth  —  Children’s  Theater)  was  there
helping, and getting design help for her show.  So our theater
will be seeing the designs of a very talented person two shows
in a row.  I think it is too bad that these shows aren’t part
of our regular season and will not be up for any awards.  I
may have to talk to someone on whatever committee decides on
that sort of stuff.  Maybe we could come up with a special
award.  This of course depends on what the set looks like for
the Children’s theater � .   I’m sure it will look great.

In any event, look for more post on the up coming production,
I’m  in  it  again  doing  lights  and  sound.   My  complaints,
comments and praises will be here.
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Late night theatrics
I was privileged to work the light booth for another wonderful
show.  The time is drawing near when the last curtain will be
dropped.  In most cases, this is a mixture of joy and sorrow. 
Happy that the show is finally over, but sadness of a cast
breaking up.

It is our custom in this theater for some sort of gifts to be
exchanged during the run of the show.  Gifts from cast to
director and/or director to cast.  This show was no exception,
except for the type of gift.  Most gifts tend to be ‘gag’
gifts or little reminders of the show.  This plays gift from
the director was a CD full of pictures taken during a dress
rehearsal.  So we get to see the costumes and actions on the
set.  The other gift was a well framed cast/crew picture.  It
is a treasure.

As the light booth guy, I’m preparing my gift for the cast.  A
little something I hope everyone will like.  As there is a
cast member or two that read this blog, I can’t give too much
information.  It’s just a little something that can be added
to the programs most actors keep.

It has been a good run, and I will miss seeing it every
night.  From the guy who has seen the show for a week longer
than its run, that is saying something.  From the light booth,
I’m generally tired of the show after the opening night.   It
is a wonderful show, and some what of a challenge to set the
lighting just right.

And next week, I can write about different things, and not pay
so much attention to “Little Women”
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Adding a site or two
Notice on the right side of this page there are links to
various things. There are of course links to the blogs I
write, and comments people make about them (Hey, I like the
comments, so keep them coming). I have links to other blogs. I
now added a few links to other places. I will be adding more
in the future. These are the places that have some interest to
me.

Since I’ve given a good percentage of my writings to things
that happen in and around our little theater group, I thought
I should add that site too. I don’t go to it that often,
because I often know what is going on there. I was going to
write a little bit about the theater anyway.

Last  year  in  or  around  February  I  celebrated  my  10th
anniversary with the theater. Funny, I can’t remember the
dates of the show, but I do remember it was the first show of
2007. It was the 3rd show of the 2006/2007 season. At that
time, we were known as ‘The Williams County Playhouse’, or in
most cases, just the Playhouse. People who knew about it, knew
what you were talking about. I’ve averaged participating in 2
shows a year since 1997. I wasn’t always on stage, sometimes I
would just run lights or help building sets.

Me, I’m what you could call a character actor. I’ve only had a
couple of lead roles. Most of the time I’m in a supporting or
cameo role. I kind of like it that way. I can only think of a
couple plays where I would really want the lead role. To my
great satisfaction, I have played the lead in the one show
where I really wanted that part. Too bad we don’t have a
history section for the theater web site. As a local community
theater we’ve been active for over 50 years. I did notice
today, that I am in a couple of pictures for some of the shows
I’ve been in. Didn’t remember taking some of those pictures,
and I’m glad none of the “Run for your Wife” pictures got in
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there.

Anyway, what was I going on about? A yes character rolls. I
can’t say I was much of a character my first year or so. I
just didn’t have the confidence in my acting to really start
having fun. I had fun during rehearsals and after the shows,
just not during the shows. The turning point came in a show
called “Wait Until Dark”. While the director wanted me to
smoke, it was pivotal to the rest of the show, I never managed
to look comfortable smoking. I never smoked a cigarette in my
life before that one on stage. Even though I looked like a
rookie smoker, I think that caused my comfort level on stage
to make a turn. The next time on stage, I was adding a little
more to my characters. I’ve played an old man, a young kid, a
psychiatrist (three times), a few cops, husband, minister, gay
neighbor, British Sgt. Major, Silent film Actor, card playing
buddy, gentleman’s gentleman, and a friend to a 6′ 4 1/2″ tall
rabbit. I’m sure I have left something out, but that should
cover most of them.

My favorite role was that of Elwood Dowd in “Harvey”. My least
favorite role, was that of one of the beat cops in “Arsenic
and Old Lace”, but it was my first WCP show, and I was sick
during the run. My most memorable show was one I was in the
light booth for. The very first show after my wife’s death. It
was a show that dealt extensively with death. It was pure,
intense therapy. Theater, my friends, can heal the soul, calm
the heart, and make life a bit more realistic.

Why talk about all this now? Well, I know our little theater
is in a financial bind (nothing new here, but that is the way
of things). I’m sure other community theaters are also on the
lookout for cash. So, I guess I’m begging a little here. There
is a very good chance that you live near a community theater.
Look them up, stop by a show, support them. Yes, there is a
little culture going on, and the people in the theater groups
are doing it for fun (we don’t get paid folks), but it can be
so much more. Have a laugh or a cry watching live theater…..



Sunday Afternoon
It turned cooler here today, and rather blustery.  I spent a
good portion of the afternoon at the High School’s performance
of “Once Upon a Mattress”.  After the show I spent some time
tearing down the set.  I don’t often help tear down sets I
didn’t help build or wasn’t part of the production in one form
or another.  In this case I was just a volunteer with an
electric drill.

Normally, I get a bit down when tearing down a set.  There is
a lot of work that goes into making a play ready for an
audience. Tearing down the set is the final goodbye for that
show.  As an actor, there is always that part of you that
wants the show to end.  On some shows this feeling is stronger
than on others.  At tear down the feeling that you have of not
wanting the show to end shows its head.   There are many
emotions  that  go  along  with  this.   You  can  feel  relief,
sadness, and happiness all at the same time.  You feel that it
is good that the show is ending, but hating the fact you won’t
have this same cast again.  Yes, I’ve worked with the same
actors more than once, but in 10 years, I’ve never been with
exactly the same cast.  Sometimes it is hard to leave that
behind.

After getting way off track, I’ll try to get back to my
point.  I had none of those feelings today.  It was just a
mechanical thing getting the set down, and the stage cleared. 
Not a big deal at all.  When the set was down, it was just
time to go.  No seating in the theater talking about the
show.  Where things were messed up, were the audience just
didn’t get the joke.  All the in and outs that make theater
fun.  We were done, I was tired and hungry, and I just wanted
to go.  I like the other feelings better.  Maybe it was
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different for the students in the show.  I’ll have to ask the
one I know.

Voices in the air
I’m sitting downstairs at the theater while tryouts are going
on  for  “Little  Women”.  My  youngest  is  one  of  the
singers/actors trying out. I’m sitting down here to get out of
the way, and to make sure they don’t ask me to try out. I
don’t sing, I don’t dance, don’t ask. But as I sit here we
have some very lovely voices filling the air. I’m not sure who
is who, but I think I heard my daughter once or twice. Me, I
would hate trying to determine who would be in the show. For a
small little theater in rural Ohio, we have a lot of very
talented people. I’m sure the director will have a tough time
of it, but in the end this will make a better show.

Fun stuff theater. I’ve been involved in almost every aspect
of it. I do stay away from musicals, except to run lights or
back stage stuff. I’ve had lots of fun with all of it. This is
sometimes my second home. So check out the dates of the show
and come on by.

Parenthood
After all this piñata talk (found the ñ symbol!), we had to
pop in the movie Parenthood the other night.  Along with the
hilarious piñata scene (ok, now I am over-using the ñ a little
bit), I had actually forgotten how entertaining this movie
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really is.  It’s a really good blend of comedy and drama, and
it’s  not  just  another  silly  comedy  –  it  actually  has  a
valuable life lesson.  I highly recommend it to anyone who has
kids, but I do not recommend it for the whole family since
it’s rated PG13 and can actually be somewhat crude at points. 
It  has  great  directing  and  acting  and  2  academy  award
nominations  to  boot.

The movie revolves around the Buckman family – elderly, empty-
nesters  (sort-of)  and  their  4  grown  children  and  their
families who are all facing regular life problems of their
own.  Steve Martin plays Gil, a man whose own overused stress
responses to everyday life are mirrored in his son, and that
situation only stresses him out further!  He is such a worry-
wart that he has lost all ability to enjoy regular life and
its trials and tribulations, and my favorite part of the movie
is when he realizes this; thanks to the wise, if confused,
words  of  his  very  elderly  grandmother.   This  scene  is
hilarious and heartwarming at the same time, and if you’re
anything like me (someone who tends to be a worrywart, sweats
the small things), a movie like this really helps to keep the
small bumps of life in perspective.

Watching this movie again as a parent made me appreciate it so
much more than I appreciated seeing it as a teenager.  Again,
I’d really recommend it to any parent, and if you’ve seen it
already, I’d say try it again if it’s been awhile.  That’s
what I did, and I would have to say that it’s now one of my
favorite movies!

https://www.imdb.com/name/nm0000188/


(Drama  ×  2)  +  Teacher  +
(Leader × 2)= Full Weekend
Definitely a full weekend this time around. My normal schedule
is fairly busy as is, which is one drama and kid’s leader for
two services (one same service as drama). Then I go to the
worship service during the first Sunday service. This weekend
was also a teaching weekend for me and I filled in for another
drama member as well. What’s the difference between teaching
and leading? Well, in a given service there are 30-40 kids in
4th/5th grades. That means several leaders are needed, at
least one for every ten kids but the lower the ratio the
better. These leaders lead discussion during small group time
and  of  course  all  are  on  hand  to  assist  whenever  needed
whether it be to take care of someone injured during game
time, redirect wavering attention, whatever. There is only one
teacher though who teaches the actual lesson during lesson
time. Today that was me- I do it once a month typically. Today
was actually probably the shortest lesson I’ve given in a long
time, meaning more time for small groups. If only I could keep
it short all the time that would be ideal. Moving through the
Old Testament we focused on King Saul, and why he didn’t have
a true heart for God. Next week will be focused on King David
and how his heart was for God. King Solomon will follow the
week after. Of course today the lesson started with how Israel
wrongly wanted a King in the first place so God gave them the
type of king they thought they wanted- tall and handsome. Just
like the idols thrust before us today. Unfortunately good
looks on the outside don’t equate to a good heart on the
inside. Yes he did lead Israel to some victories, but he
showed  himself  as  one  who  shifted  blame  to  others,  was
jealous, and was disobedient. Eventually God just removed his
right to rule and selected a king for them that they should
have wanted. I would bet that David would have been completely
happy with just being a leader while God remained king, but
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since the precedent was set David would inherit the title of
king once Saul was finally killed. This last thought is my
opinion of course, so if it is wrong then don’t blame the
Bible please.

The drama was about doing the right thing, in this case my
role  was  typical  of  my  real  self-  procrastination.  My
character knew he had to clean up the lab after a failed
experiment, but let it sit instead for three days without
doing  anything  about  it,  so  now  it’s  showtime  (remember,
imaginary TV studio with live audience) and the place still
isn’t clean! He almost gets fired when the studio owner calls
and asks what’s up…

Anyway, now I’m home and three hours later writing this up.
Now if you’ll excuse me I have some of The Office to watch- it
is due today and I am not even finished with half the season!
Good show, but it took a few episodes to get into it.
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